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Executive Summary 
 
The second Korea-U.S. West Coast Strategic Forum held at Stanford 
University on June 29, 2007, convened policy-makers, scholars, and regional experts to 
discuss the North Korea nuclear issue, the state of the U.S.-ROK alliance, and notions 
of a formalized mechanism for security cooperation in Northeast Asia. Participants 
engaged in lively and frank exchanges on these issues. 
 
 
Participants were encouraged by recent progress on implementation of the February 
13th Action Plan and believed the Banco Delta Asia resolution process offered several 
lessons, foremost that U.S.-DPRK bilateral negotiations are an essential part of the 
diplomatic process aimed at denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula. At the same 
time, six-party talks play an important role in facilitating a comprehensive resolution, 
which will feature denuclearization and normalization as its principle components. 
Though it remains unclear whether all parties are willing to make the tough strategic 
decisions that will enable such a resolution, participants felt strongly that increased 
economic engagement with North Korea could foster circumstances under which that 
nation would be motivated to fully relinquish its nuclear capabilities and open to the 
region. 
 
Believing that recent resolution on several issues are moving the alliance toward being 
a more mature partnership, participants focused on the long-term prospects for the 
alliance in a changing region. Assessments varied over whether the alliance could 
successfully redefine its rationale in accordance with mutual global and non-traditional 
security concerns or whether diverging threat perceptions of North Korea mounted a 
fundamental challenge to the traditional logic of the alliance. Participants voiced 
concern over the way in which several variables might impact the relationship, from 
the short-term result of upcoming presidential elections in both countries to long-term 
prospects for the alliance under the condition of a normalized U.S.-DPRK relationship. 
Above all, participants emphasized that the alliance and the relationship should not be 
conflated—no matter what form the alliance takes as both parties’ interests evolve in 
accordance with a changing region, the U.S.-ROK bilateral relationship will remain 
strong, grounded by vital economic, social and cultural interests. 
 
Many participants were hopeful that the experience of the six-party process would 
indeed lead to the establishment of a regional security mechanism, which would 
include the United States. Several participants also suggested that the U.S. is uniquely 
enabled to play the role of "balancer" in Northeast Asia, and that a reunified Korea 
could be an excellent partner in this endeavor. However, these visions led to difficult 
questions about the sustainability of U.S. alliances in Asia and how the U.S. can best 
contribute to regional security. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Current Developments in North Korea  
 
American and Korean participants agreed that six-party talks had made significant 
strides since the first meeting of the Korea-U.S. West Coast Strategic Forum six 
months earlier. Commentators largely credited this progress to a change in the U.S. 
approach, in part precipitated by a post-midterm election reshuffle and the 
administration’s desire to reach some resolution with at least one of the ‘axis of evil’ 
nations in its final years. According to a former American diplomat, the U.S. approach 
has shifted in three specific respects: first, there is a new readiness to engage in 
bilateral negotiations; second, regime change has been abandoned as an objective; 
and third, administration officials have accepted the necessity of reciprocal 
concessions, no longer demanding that North Korea must denuclearize before 
benefits can be discussed or provided. 
 
Several participants contended that the meetings and achievements realized under the 
recalibrated U.S. approach—including the bilateral Berlin meeting, the February 13th 
Action Plan, Vice Foreign Minister Kim Gye Gwan’s U.S. visit, and the Banco Delta 
Asia resolution—provide constructive guidance for continuing diplomatic efforts. 
 
Chief among these "lessons learned" is the necessity of U.S.-DPRK bilateral 
consultations within the context of six-party talks. Though several participants 
emphasized the utility of the six-party format in maximizing leverage and paving a 
route toward a comprehensive resolution, these same individuals also argued that six-
party negotiations are not enough to facilitate consistent diplomatic progress, 
especially at the most difficult junctures. One Korean academic maintained that as 
diplomatic momentum evaporated after months of inaction on the 9/19 Joint 
Statement, it became clear that the six-party process was not effective in resolving 
issues related to the North Korean nuclear test and the financial sanctions. According 
to this participant, it was only intense, sincere bilateral discussions held by Assistant 
Secretary Chris Hill and Vice Foreign Minister Kim Gye Gwan in Berlin, and 
subsequently in the U.S. and Pyongyang, that enabled movement on these difficult 
issues. An American academic expanded on these observations, asserting that in 
diplomacy with North Korea since 1992, progress has traditionally come when there 
was synergy between bilateral and multilateral efforts. 
 
 
On a positive note, a South Korean academic noted that though Washington and 
Pyongyang have considerable problems to tackle, the process leading to the return of 
Banco Delta Asia (BDA) funds demonstrated substantial resolve on both sides, as the 
U.S. Treasury Department Deputy Assistant Secretary Daniel Glaser worked tirelessly 
and DPRK officials exhibited patience, inviting IAEA inspectors to Pyongyang even 
though the issue of access to international financial systems has not been fully 
resolved. Yet other participants questioned the depth of this resolve. An American 
journalist argued that the fundamental question of whether North Korea is willing to 
trade its nuclear capability at any price remains unknown. A former American diplomat 
echoed this uncertainty, reminding the forum that there are valid and serious reasons 
that Pyongyang may not be willing to make the strategic decision to relinquish these 
weapons. These include the relationship between state leadership and a military 
reportedly enamored of its new capability, the leverage and deterrence nuclear 
weapons may provide, and the fact that North Korean leaders seem persuaded that the 
U.S. may some day exhibit the same acquiescence toward their nation as it did in the 
case of Pakistan. A former American diplomat suggested that the extent to which 
North Korea continues to exploit the ambiguities inherent in the 9/19 Joint Statement 



and the 2/13 Action Plan, as well as to exploit the seams between its interlocutors, may 
give insight into its willingness to make these strategic decisions. 
 
American and Korean participants also questioned whether the Bush administration 
was willing to make the strategic decision to normalize relations with Pyongyang, a 
critical aspect of the "comprehensive resolution"sought by the parties. Though 
normalization is a concept that is often discussed, one American academic felt that its 
true meaning was underappreciated: more than the establishment of an embassy, the 
development of full relations would include cooperation on economic reform, trade, 
health issues, resolution of the Korean War, and potentially, according to a Korean 
participant, adjustments to the U.S. military presence in Asia. 
 
In order for a comprehensive solution to be possible, China would also have to make 
key strategic decisions, accepting increased South Korean, American and even 
Japanese influence in the DPRK. According to a Korean participant, the ROK would 
have to amend its security law, formally recognize North Korea, and accept a new 
relationship between the U.S. and the DPRK. A South Korean journalist felt strongly 
that it was indeed the comprehensive nature of a potential resolution that could 
encourage all of these parties to make these difficult but required strategic decisions. 
 
One South Korean official drew an additional lesson from the BDA resolution: in the 
implementation of the February 13th Action Plan, seemingly simple steps (i.e., return 
of BDA funds) can become obstacles that lock up the entire process of 
denuclearization. Therefore, he asserted that the scope of negotiations should remain 
narrow, with primary focus given to the resolution of the nuclear issue. Other issues 
such as human rights and Japanese abductees merely distract from this primary goal, 
which is daunting enough in the current environment. In response to these assertions, 
a former American official defended the right of Japan to seek resolution on the 
abductees under the six-party rubric, since Japan is likely to offer substantial aid to 
North Korea as part of a comprehensive resolution, and the difficult political 
environment in Japan on this issue will require some accommodation. However, it is 
incumbent upon Japan to make clear what its expectations are in this regard. 
 
Two American participants asserted that the BDA resolution strongly suggests that 
even though Bush administration hardliners are no longer driving policy toward North 
Korea, those still left in the administration can derail progress at particular junctures, 
as was the case in March 2007, when the U.S. blocked North Korea’s access to the 
international financial system, in spite of agreements Assistant Secretary Chris Hill 
had made with Vice Foreign Minister 
Kim Gye Gwan. 
 
Overall, there was broad consensus among American and Korean participants that the 
BDA financial sanctions resolution had provided insight into the effectiveness of 
various diplomatic tools as well as the extent of remaining diplomatic challenges. Yet 
an American journalist raised the critical question of whether diplomacy—which 
carries no guarantee of success—is enough to move the peninsula toward the peace 
regime that many envision. Should relevant parties employ more multifaceted 
strategies? With no viable military or sanctions options, what other policy options 
exist? 
 
Many participants voiced strong support for economic engagement of North Korea as 
a means to encourage denuclearization. Though engaging the DPRK on economic 
terms has been a subject of significant disagreement between Washington and Seoul, 
an American presenter asserted that resolving differences in this area and formulating 



a joint strategy is absolutely essential. This presenter argued that the U.S. and the 
ROK’s shared belief that more outside information flowing into the DPRK is a good 
thing can form the basis for a new cooperative strategy. 
 
An American academic agreed on the need for U.S.-ROK cooperation on economic 
engagement and argued that this would a key complement the six-party process. 
According to this professor, the best chance for motivating North Korea to 
denuclearize is through support of its nascent economic reforms. Through 
conversations with United States Government (USG) officials, she has learned that 
there is increasing recognition of this fact, and that they are seeking to frontload as 
much economic cooperation as possible in order to strengthen North Korea’s 
motivation to denuclearize. These officials are talking about new forms of economic 
engagement, beyond the traditional heavy fuel oil shipments, and World Bank and IMF 
officials seem ready to begin quietly providing the same kind of technical assistance 
China received in the 1980s. 
 
In a similar vein, a South Korean academic urged that Russia and China are in a 
position to exert substantial influence over North Korea, as both have been actively 
searching for economic opportunities in that country. If China and Russia incorporate 
their desired economic projects with North Korea into the framework of the six-party 
talks, these economic prospects could serve as effective leverage to win security-
related concessions.  
 
In addition to constructive suggestions related to economic engagement, participants 
articulated a variety of concerns related to the impact that the American political cycle 
may have on sixparty talks. First, there was some apprehension that the Bush 
administration, considering its legacy, may sign a vague, premature agreement with 
North Korea. In addition, several participants worried that recent gains in the six-party 
process may be lost if an incoming democratic administration seeks to scrap the Bush 
approach completely. Yet a number of participants felt that a new Democratic 
administration would continue to build on current USG policy, which after recent 
adjustments has come to share "common threads" with the Clinton administration’s 
approach. One former diplomat suggested a new democratic administration would 
likely seek to accelerate talks. It is unclear how North Korea conceptualizes this 
political moment—whether Pyongyang will seek to win a deal from an Iraq-distracted 
Bush administration or whether the country will stall through the election cycles, 
fearing that any deal might be scrapped by a new administration. 
 
 
The Future of the Alliance 
 
A number of ROK officials participating in the forum felt that the Roh administration 
had successfully resolved many of the outstanding issues in the alliance, including 
strategic flexibility and the return of operational control during wartime. This session’s 
presenters appeared to share this sentiment, as they focused on long-term, conceptual 
factors rather than on the continued "fine tuning" of the alliance. 
 
Korean participants articulated a range of assessments on the over fifty- year history of 
the U.S.-ROK alliance. While one presenter connected the present uncertainty in the 
alliance to the inequality of the Status of Forces Agreement, American support for the 
authoritarian regime, and the crime of American troops, another argued that the U.S.-
ROK alliance has been America’s most successful alliance in Asia, citing effective 
deterrence of the North and cooperation in Vietnam and Iraq. An American academic 
observed that just as there are very different views on the history of the alliance, there 



have been many different characterizations of what has happened in the alliance over 
the last few years. While some see dissolution or a rift, this professor sees "growing 
pains"that lead toward the development of a more mature alliance. 
His view was broadly shared by other participants, who envisioned a stronger alliance 
featuring greater ROK autonomy—as the moderator for this session observed, security 
and autonomy are not a tradeoff for the ROK, as some have traditionally perceived. 
 
There was broad consensus that the U.S. and ROK have divergent perceptions of the 
DPRK threat. According to a former American diplomat, while the alliance had 
experienced difficulties in the past, a common sense of danger formed the basis for 
continued cooperation. The present divergence of threat perception complicates 
military issues and leads to a perversion of traditional security alliance logic. However, 
he maintained that alliances can survive through inertia and that at this point, the 
alliance may serve as a general hedge against uncertainty. 
 
Both American and Korean participants called for more comprehensive redefinition of 
the rationale for the alliance, one which would include a new understanding of each 
side’s position on North Korea and would address emerging threats (in the Middle 
East, for example) as well as non-traditional security issues (energy, transnational 
issues) that will challenge both Washington and Seoul for decades to come. An 
American security expert and a former State Department official suggested that the 
U.S. and ROK share many security interests, even apart from North Korea, and that 
alliance planning should focus on identifying mutual threats and crafting joint 
responses. 
 
But even with new missions, the tension in the alliance created by differing policies 
toward North Korea cannot be ignored. Korean participants expressed a great deal of 
frustration over the U.S. attitude toward inter-Korean relations, charging that President 
Bush rhetorically supports South Korea’ policy of engagement but fails to support the 
policy in practice, as U.S. hardliners have responded coldly to Kaesong and have 
pressured South Korea to suspend aid in accordance with a lack of progress on 
security issues. Indeed, Korean presenters argued that North Korea’s ardent desire to 
improve relations with the U.S. (and U.S. refusal to do so unless North Korea 
denuclearizes) puts structural limits on inter-Korean relations. 
 
While there seemed to be broad agreement that in the long run normalization of 
relations between the U.S. and the DPRK would benefit all parties, Korean participants 
expressed anxiety over the uncertain consequences of this process. While pushing the 
U.S. to normalize with the North, Koreans are also wary that the North may try to drive 
a wedge between the alliance partners and that the North may come to rely on the U.S. 
more than it relies on the South. In this vein, an American journalist observed 
parallelism between the American apprehension of exclusion from inter-Korean 
relations and the ROK apprehension of exclusion from U.S.-DPRK normalization. 
According to this U.S. participant, Korean concern over U.S.-imposed constraints on 
inter-Korean relations and the potential consequences of normalization behooves the 
U.S. to carefully think through the complexity of this situation.  
 
An American academic raised the distinction of interests- versus values-based foreign 
policy in advancing arguments about how regional factors may influence the alliance. 
Under the Bush administration and the Abe government, values have become an 
increasingly important organizing principle in foreign policy, and it is crucial to 
recognize that this approach can lead to very different perspectives, objectives, 
relationships and outcomes as compared to an interests-based foreign policy. In the 
case of the U.S.-ROK alliance, a values perspective might lead to attempts to 



reinvigorate alliance relations among the U.S., the ROK and Japan, which are all 
democracies sharing common values. This presenter argued that if both the U.S. and 
the ROK approach foreign and security policy from a values perspective, a rising China 
will not be able to drive a wedge between the alliance partners. Yet if interests drive 
these nations’ policy decisions, and if Sino- American relations stumbled, ROK may be 
forced to make some kind of decision, and it is not clear that ROK would automatically 
choose the U.S. In response to this analysis, a former U.S. diplomat observed that 
values are less discernible and nations are less able to compromise on values, whereas 
compromise on interests is possible. This participant also maintained that the U.S. 
and Japan have used values-based arguments when it was politically expedient or 
sometimes as an ostensibly more palatable representation of thinly veiled interests. 
 
With the U.S.-ROK alliance facing many variables, from China’s rise to changes in U.S. 
military doctrine, participants also speculated on a possible dissolution on the 
alliance, including how markets might respond. Whether dissolution might be due to 
assessments that the DPRK threat is exaggerated (it is a status quo state), the ROK is 
capable of effectively deterring the DPRK, or that the alliance is costly and no longer 
serves U.S. interests, several participants emphasized that the alliance cannot be 
conflated with the bilateral relationship. Many felt that it is legitimate to question 
whether U.S. forces are still needed on the peninsula in the absence of agreement over 
the North Korean threat. An American academic observed that he is "agnostic"on 
whether the alliance is still relevant to the interests of the U.S. and the ROK. Most 
importantly, he and several others felt strongly that even if the alliance were dissolved, 
the relationship would still flourish. The relationship is larger than the alliance and is 
underpinned by deep economic and trade interests as well as social and cultural ties. 
Participants agreed that the alliance is a means to an end, not an end in itself. 
 
 
Strategic Vision for Northeast Asia 
 
Northeast Asia faces the contradictions inherent in the simultaneous rise of 
nationalism, regionalism and globalization as well as uncertainties associated with 
nuclear development, the cross-strait issue, Chinese military modernization, Japan’s 
efforts to become a more ‘normal’ state, and non-traditional security issues. Several 
participants expressed concern over the lack of progress in Asian multilateralism, 
citing that cooperation among Korea, Japan, and China has been particularly slow. 
Considering the number of security-related challenges facing the region and the 
experience of six-party cooperation, many participants were confident that Northeast 
Asia and the U.S. will establish a multilateral security architecture. 
 
Up to this point, economics and trade have driven Asian multilateralism. With Japan, 
China, and South Korea maintaining distinct visions for how regional economic 
relations should develop, ASEAN (perhaps counterintuitively to some analysts) has 
become a leading force as trade has become more Asia-centric as opposed to pan-
Pacific. According to an American academic, though governments in this "natural 
economic zone" have been increasingly active in directing trade, it remains the case 
that economic ties are still primarily driven by corporations in search of profits, and 
Northeast Asian nations are expanding ties around the world as much as within the 
region. Also, as much as China is becoming increasingly important in the region, 
Japan is still the dominant economic player, though it is said to "punch below its 
economic weight"—that is, Tokyo is not as engaged in integration efforts as it could 
be, given its economic stature. Though the DPRK had opted out of regional ties in the 
past, it is now said to be considering links with China and ASEAN. Several participants 
held that there is increasing recognition that even though six-party talks have a security 



motivation, regional economic cooperation is likely to be a critical part of any 
resolution and in fact, may be the key to resolving DPRK problem. 
 
Participants were hopeful as the region graduated from multilateral economic 
cooperation to multilateral security cooperation, a regional security architecture would 
embed China and Japan in a process that could effectively shepherd their 
simultaneous rises and manage their potential rivalry. There was a strong sense 
among participants that China’s rise is an interactive process with the U.S. and with 
the region. Korean participants voiced concern that China may become a revisionist 
power, becoming increasingly arrogant toward its neighbors, but U.S. participants 
sought to emphasize that China’s is pursuing good relationships with its neighbors in 
order to facilitate greater internal focus necessitated by domestic insecurity (that is, 
concern over how long the Chinese Communist Party can retain power in the face of 
massive economic and demographic trends). American participants felt that any 
notion of seeking to contain China is extraordinarily premature and would be an 
enormous strategic error. 
 
A former American diplomat stressed that the way in which Japan approaches 
additional decisions related to its security posture also promises to be heavily 
influenced by the reactions of its neighbors. While a Korean participant suggested that 
Japan’s quest to become a more ‘normal’ nation derived from a desire to keep up with 
China, a former American official added that North Korea’s provocative behavior and a 
U.S. preoccupied by Iraq are also key factors in Japan’s calculations. Though Japan has 
recently developed arole as a supplier of non-combat logistics and services and has 
begun sharing military exports with the U.S. as part of a joint missile defense 
development program, reassuringly, its core defense principles have not changed – 
defense spending remains capped at one percent of GDP and the non-nuclear and 
defensive principles are still in place. Yet some Korean participants expressed concern 
that the "silver lining"of the U.S.-Japan alliance is disappearing – that is, that the U.S. 
is now encouraging a strategic role for Japan (against the interests of China and Korea) 
instead of constraining Tokyo in a way that built confidence among its neighbors. 
While a Korean academic warned that a strengthened U.S.-Japan could actually be 
counterproductive to security interests in the region, an American participant urged 
Japan’s neighbors and the U.S. to be cognizant of the critical point at which Japan now 
stands and the potential influence of their reactions. 
 
Many participants believed that a multilateral security architecture could foster 
preventive diplomacy, potentially playing a critical role in China’s rise, the continued 
influence (or exclusion) of the U.S. in Asia, Sino-Japanese relations, and the evolution 
of the U.S.-ROK alliance. Though in the past there has been significant opposition to a 
multilateral security mechanism, an American academic argued that relevant players’ 
views have changed significantly. China has gone from being dubious to very positive, 
as it now believes that such an institution could increase its influence in the region in a 
less threatening way. 
 
That is, China could demonstrate through deeds that it is a responsible power with 
peaceful intentions. Also, China sees a strategic opportunity to weaken the U.S. 
alliance structure in Asia (despite this, the presenter argued that a multilateral 
mechanism is still in the U.S. interest). DPRK officials have also said that they are not 
antagonistic to such a regional arrangement, especially given the respect, status and 
integration into the regional order that a seat at this table would connote. 
 
In the past, the U.S. has been most reluctant to prioritize multilateral security 
cooperation in Northeast Asia, clearly favoring a bilateral approach to problem solving. 



Yet the U.S. has now embraced the six-party format it created, and many in the U.S. 
believe that membership in a permanent security mechanism could reestablish the 
U.S. presence in the region on a more sustainable basis. Currently, most of the 
multilateral energy in Asia is focused in groups that exclude the U.S., but a role in a 
security institution could provide U.S. policymakers with regularized influence. Several 
American participants suggested that the U.S. should actively engage in an effort to 
build a Northeast Asian security process, aiming to give the new organization a more 
binding quality in order to test whether China is willing to be bound by norms, rules, 
and procedures that will move the organization beyond the ‘talk-shop’ classification. 
The presenter emphasized that the creation of a concert of powers for the Asia- Pacific 
would not mean the elimination of competition or a grand alignment of interests. 
Rather, it would assist in fostering regional stability and would provide a way of 
managing competition. 
 
With or without a regional security mechanism, several Korean participants noted that 
they foresee a "balancer" role for the U.S. in Asia. They believe that as an outside 
power, the U.S. is uniquely suited to play this role, which calls for the U.S. to be a 
mediator in historical disputes (an undesirable and improper role for the U.S., 
according to an American participant) and other issues. Korean participants argued 
that there is broad agreement within the region (among Vietnam, North Korea, and a 
number of other nations) that this would be a constructive role for the U.S. and that (a 
reunified) Korea would be an excellent partner for the U.S. in such an endeavor. 
However, an American journalist articulated concern oversuch an arrangement, 
maintaining that it implies notions of neutrality, and that U.S. strategic separation 
from Japan would increase Tokyo’s anxiety and potentially precipitate undesirable 
outcomes running counter to the interests of Korea or the region. According to a 
former American diplomat, it is difficult for the U.S. to conceptualize moving from the 
hub and spoke system of alliances into a "balancer" role, especially as the U.S. does 
not currently have a coherent strategy in Asia, apart from competently cultivating good 
relationship with major powers and working to modernize alliance relationships. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



About the Korea-US West Coast Strategic Forum 
 
The second Korea-U.S. West Coast Strategic Forum was convened at 
Stanford University on June 29, 2007. Drawing policymakers, scholars, and regional 
experts from the Republic of Korea and those on the West Coast of the United States, the 
forum promotes diversification of dialogue and extends networking to a new generation of 
South Korea policy elites and American experts based outside of Washington, D.C. The 
North Korean nuclear problem, the state of the U.S.-ROK alliance, and a potential regional 
security architecture in Northeast Asia are issues of great importance to Korea as well as 
the United States, a Pacific nation with vital interests in Asia. This forum seeks to facilitate 
enhanced mutual understanding of these issues as well as to generate new visions and 
policy options. 
 
The forum was co-hosted by the Walter H. Shorenstein Asia-Pacific Research Center and 
the Presidential Committee on Northeast Asian Cooperation Initiative of the Republic of 
Korea. The center is an inter-disciplinary research institution focused on contemporary 
Asia and American involvement in the region, gathering scholars and policymakers in a 
wide variety of fields. It works within the Freeman Spogli Institute for International Studies 
of Stanford University. The committee is a presidential advisory body that was established 
to plan long-term visions and practical strategies to achieve the national goal of 
promoting cooperation in Northeast Asia. 
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